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GROUP INSURANCE COMMISSION

Charles F. Hurley Building

19 Staniford Street

Boston, MA  02114

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

NUMBER: Six Hundred Twenty-four
DATE:   December 15, 2016
TIME:   8:30 A.M.

PLACE:  19 Staniford Street, Boston, MA  02114

Members Present:

Gary Anderson, Designee for Daniel Judson, Commissioner of Insurance
Katherine Baicker (Health Economist), Chair

Theron R. Bradley (Public Member)

Edward Tobey Choate (Public Member)

Robert J. Dolan (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

Bobbi Kaplan (NAGE)

Edward A. Kelly (President, PFFM)

Melvin A. Kleckner (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

Kristen Lepore, Secretary of Administration and Finance
Eileen P. McAnneny (Public Member)
Anne M. Paulsen (Retiree Member), Vice Chair

Timothy D. Sullivan (Massachusetts Teachers Association)

Valerie Sullivan (Public Member)

Margaret Thompson (Local 5000, SEIU, NAGE)

Jean Yang (Public Member)

Members Absent:
Kevin Drake (Council 93, AFSCME, AFL-CIO)

Vacant (Public Member)

The Executive Director welcomed Commissioner Anderson, the First Deputy Director of the Commission of Insurance (DOI), as the newly permanent DOI designee, and summarized his background.
She stated that the Budget Director was now the agency’s Acting Director of Finance, taking over for Ms. Margaret Byrne, whom the Executive Director thanked for filling in.

Approval of Minutes
The Executive Director stated that the minutes of the meeting held on November 17, 2016 had been sent to the Commissioners for review.
On a motion by Commissioner Paulsen, seconded by Commissioner Bradley, the minutes were unanimously approved.
September 2016 Final Reconciliation 
The Executive Director stated that staff was continuing to use the new table format introduced in November.
The Budget Director reported, and it was noted, that final reconciliation payments had been made to the insurance carriers for the premiums due as follows:

	SEPTEMBER 2016

	Premium Reconciliation
	Estimate
	Final
	Reconciliation
	Percent

	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Life
	$1,031,855 
	$1,027,806 
	($4,049)
	-0.4%

	Optional Life
	3,331,358 
	3,302,730 
	(28,628)
	-0.9%

	HMO Premiums
	36,398,577 
	36,231,713 
	(166,864)
	-0.5%

	Long-Term Disability
	1,227,115 
	1,223,520 
	(3,595)
	-0.3%

	Dental 
	2,265,137 
	2,271,221 
	6,084
	0.3%

	RMT Life
	55,816 
	57,209 
	1,393
	2.5%

	RMT Health
	3,335,517 
	3,466,871 
	131,354
	3.9%

	EGR Health
	7,900 
	7,716 
	(184)               
	-2.3%

	ASO Administrative Fee*
	$7,598,446 
	$7,598,446 
	  0*
	0.0%

	TOTAL
	$55,251,721 
	$55,187,232 
	($64,489)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Date paid:
	9/1/2016
	12/14/2016
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	*The ASO Administrative Fee is reconciled on a different schedule than the other premium payments.  The estimated ASO Administrative Fee is shown in both the "Estimate" and the "Final" columns.
() indicates a negative number.


Commissioner Valerie Sullivan arrived at this point.
Approval of Payment of Estimated Premiums
The Budget Director requested approval of a payment of 100% of the estimated premiums due January 1, 2017 for the following contracts:

	JANUARY 2017

	Estimated
	State
	Employee
	Total

	Premiums
	Share
	Share
	

	Basic Life
	$816,116 
	$212,839 
	$1,028,955 

	Optional Life
	0 
	3,358,559 
	3,358,559 

	HMO Premiums
	28,952,194 
	8,040,289 
	36,992,483 

	Long-Term Disability
	0 
	1,231,626 
	1,231,626 

	Dental
	674,165 
	1,623,692 
	2,297,857 

	RMT Life
	45,800 
	11,498 
	57,298 

	RMT Health
	2,421,844 
	956,220 
	3,378,064 

	EGR Health
	6,505 
	1,211 
	7,716 

	ASO Administrative Fee
	5,987,168 
	1,595,249 
	7,582,417 

	TOTAL
	$38,903,792 
	$17,031,183 
	$55,934,975 


On a motion by Commissioner Choate, seconded by Commissioner Yang, the Executive Director’s request was unanimously approved.
Commissioner McAnneny arrived at this point.
November Claims Paid Reimbursements 
The Budget Director reported, and it was noted, that November reimbursements had been made for the self-insured plans for claims paid as follows:

	Claims Reimbursements
	November       2016
	November     2015
	Difference

	Beacon Claims
	$3,500,229 
	$2,581,677 
	    $918,552 

	Caremark Claims
	22,194,851 
	27,112,444 
	   (4,917,593) 

	Davis Vision Claims
	34,521 
	35,846 
	     (1,324)

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	47,180,833 
	45,819,844 
	1,360,989

	Tufts Claims
	44,502,489 
	42,786,450 
	1,716,039

	Unicare Claims
	43,810,215 
	55,401,509 
	  (11,591,294)

	Other Costs
	2,625,728 
	2,552,218 
	     73,510 

	Total
	$163,848,866 
	$176,289,987 
	 ($12,441,121) 

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Claims Reimbursements
	November       2016
	AVG YTD     2017
	AVG YTD     2016

	Beacon Claims
	$3,500,229 
	$3,133,649 
	$3,036,442 

	Caremark Claims
	22,194,851 
	22,039,646 
	21,667,325 

	Davis Vision Claims
	34,521 
	36,500 
	36,729 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	47,180,833 
	44,077,624 
	47,539,082 

	Tufts Claims
	44,502,489 
	49,326,831 
	46,936,117 

	Unicare Claims
	43,810,215 
	54,162,467 
	49,911,495 

	Other Costs
	2,625,728 
	810,922 
	825,056 

	Total
	$163,848,866 
	$173,587,638 
	$169,952,247 


() indicates a negative number.
GIC Budget Update

The Budget Director stated that expenditures were tracking very close to projections and that if this trend continued, the agency would be in good shape for the fiscal year.  The Executive Director stated that it was not unheard of for such a trend to change later in the year.    Basic Life and Health accounts were showing a very slight deficit and other accounts a modest surplus.

The Chair stated that the new table format was very helpful in providing context and outlining trends.

A discussion took place about how the deductible transition to the fiscal year affected the usefulness of year over year comparisons. Another discussion took place about the GIC’s underfunding in prior years for the number of enrollees.
The Executive Director stated that the health plans’ contracts with providers would be renewed in the following month and that as a result, health plan rates would increase.

Commissioners Kaplan and Thompson arrived at this point.

Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports

The Operations Director stated, and it was noted, that the agencies on the distributed Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Report were delinquent in reconciliation, premium, and/or report.
He described the new table layout.  He stated that the agency invoiced 1,140 offline agencies in total.  The Massachusetts Water Authority (MWRA), MassPort, and Massachusetts Bay Transit Authority (MBTA) had reacted to overdue notices received and come to the agency for training.
He described the MBTA’s LTD credit and how discrepancies would be resolved.  He added that the MBTA was moving people onto the statewide HRCMS payroll system over the next few months, which would eliminate several discrepancies.  The employees who had not yet moved would continue to be processed under the offline agency billing system.
He stated that staff was meeting with the MBTA’s Retirement Board to build an interface for retirees that would automate premium billing for retirees.  This was expected to be in place in the coming spring.

He stated that the City of Boston had an outstanding balance averaging approximately $3,500 per month that accumulated for several months.  The GIC had threatened suspension of coverage on the current invoice.  If payment was not received by December 18, the Executive Director would contact the agency head and ask the Commission for a recommendation at the next meeting.
Commissioner McAnneny asked why the City of Boston was not paying.  The Director or Operations stated that staff had not been given a reason.  This was the account for retirees only.  It was possible that incorrect premiums were being charged and/or that the GIC had not been notified of deaths.  The City was not performing the monthly member-by-member reconciliation it was supposed to perform.  The Executive Director stated that the amount of money was not large, but that it was important to be sure the right people were covered or not covered.  The Executive Director stated that the bulk of accounts were up to date and that those in the table were a small minority.  However, it was important to chip away at the small amounts, and the agency might need to be more aggressive with the City of Boston.
Procurement Update

The Executive Director stated that interviews for the dental carrier would be completed later in the day.  Bidders’ conferences had been held for an LTD vendor and a health, pharmacy, and behavioral health consultant.  Bids for both would be due December 21.
Audit Report
The Budget Director introduced Mr. John Mecca, Ms. Beth Schneider, and Mr. Bob Casco from Truven Health Analytics Inc.

Mr. Mecca stated that Truven audited 100% of GIC claims.  For FY15, it had audited Tufts’, Harvard’s, CVS Caremark’s, and NHP’s.  He described the volume of the claims, the components of the audit, and the benefit templates created from the plan handbooks.
Commissioner Lepore arrived at this point.

In response to a question from Commissioner Bradley, Mr. Mecca described the system processes that adjusted or rejected incorrect claims.  Mr. Mecca stated that all of the GIC’s Third-Party Administrators (TPAs) were paying at or above an acceptable level of accuracy, and that all organizational structures and processes were proper.  In response to a question from the Chair, Mr. Mecca stated that the majority of errors were overpayments.
In response to a question from Commissioner Choate, the Executive Director stated that there was a series of metrics for accuracy in the agency’s contracts with the TPAs.  In response to a second question from Commissioner Choate, the Budget Director stated that those metrics were compared with Truven’s findings in the report distributed to the Commissioners.
Mr. Mecca stated that CVS owed the agency $189,126 due to use of an incorrect rebate percentage for two drug manufacturers.  Tufts was working on improving the accuracy of its out-of-pocket accumulator system for processing claims from Beacon; the impact of these inaccuracies on the audit had been small in scope.
All plans met Truven’s customer service standards, but Harvard, Tufts, and Caremark needed to improve their average call answering speed.  These vendors were addressing this issue through staffing changes.  In response to a question from Commissioner Valerie Sullivan, he stated that there were financial penalties for failure to meet customer service standards.
Mr. Mecca stated that Harvard and NHP had satisfactory business continuity plans for their computer systems but not for staffing.
The Executive Director reiterated that the findings Mr. Mecca had just presented had been from FY15, and added that many of the issues found had already been remedied.  Overall, the findings were excellent and the agency was blessed to work with a fabulous set of players.

Employee Group Waiver Program

The Executive Director showed the Commissioners the Best Practices Award the agency had received for its EGWP implementation project.  This had been a multi-departmental effort that had saved a lot of money.  She listed the staff members who had been recognized.
Rate Renewal for FY18
Commissioner Valerie Sullivan left at this point.

The Executive Director stated that the initial rate renewal proposals from the plans had been disappointing.  Despite negotiations over the past six weeks, mainly for the non-Medicare plans, the proposed premium increases were still in the 9.8% range.  She stated that 9% or more was unacceptable, and Commissioner Kleckner agreed.
The Executive Director stated that among the health plans, there were some different factors driving costs up.  One similarity was prescription drug cost increases, around which the agency was somewhat constrained in its second of a three-year arrangement.
She stated that the agency’s strategy was generally to address contract rates before limiting benefits or member choice.  In response to a question from Commissioner Kleckner, the Executive Director explained that the agency was exploring whether it could challenge contracted rates for prescription drugs and plan contracts with health care providers.  Another strategy was to seek a next-generation tiering or steerage product.

The Executive Director stated that the agency hoped to spread the pain as equally as possible, to which Commissioner Paulsen asked whether employers were intended for inclusion along with employees.  The Executive Director stated that she understood the agency’s charge to be to help all of the constituents around the table.
Commissioner McAnneny asked what was meant in the presentation by correcting against benchmarking outliers.  The Executive Director stated that some benefits could be changed to align with other similar employers.
Commissioner Yang asked if all non-GIC beneficiaries in the Large Payer category were in ACOs.  The Executive Director stated that several large employers were moving to ACOs, and the agency might have opportunities to leverage that movement.
Commissioner Kleckner stated that the state Senate President was traveling to Minnesota to learn about ways to control costs and perhaps the agency could benefit from some of these findings.  
Commissioner Paulsen asked if Partners HealthCare’s ownership of NHP affected the agency.  The Executive Director stated that it benefited the agency by improving the product NHP could bring to the market.
The Executive Director introduced Mr. David Chamberlain of Mercer Health & Benefits, LLC.  Mr. Chamberlain described the presentation slide comparing the agency’s change in total health benefit cost per employee to the Consumer Price Index and workers’ earnings.  He stated that the agency’s 4.3% projected cost increase for FY16 was after network and plan design changes.

Mr. Chamberlain stated that pharmaceutical costs constituted 20% of overall health plan costs, had an outsized impact on premiums, and were increasing rapidly.  One reason was a price increase for existing drugs and another was the introduction of more expensive specialty drugs, which were taken by a small number of people, but had an enormous impact on overall plan costs.

Mr. Chamberlain stated that the national popularity of limited network plans was increasing.  Limiting access to high-cost providers was a good way to keep premiums down.  The only plan in the Connector that currently offered access to Partners providers was NHP.  Commissioner Yang stated that she believed only the subsidized Connector plans (except for NHP) excluded Partners.  Mr. Chamberlain stated that he would confirm.
Mr. Chamberlain gave an overview of certain GIC data compared to other government agencies.  He stated that the agency’s $300 individual deductible was lower, and that its pharmacy copays were similar.  He stated that some employers were now offering a fourth specialty tier for drugs with extremely high prices.

He stated that a trend among large employers was a spousal surcharge, an additional charge for spouses who chose an organization’s coverage when offered their own through their employer.  The intent was to save money by decreasing the number of covered lives.  The Executive Director noted that this trend was worth watching, because if the agency fell out of step, it could become a magnet for more membership.
Commissioner Anderson stated that, despite cost increases, the Commonwealth benefitted from the Division of Insurance’s role in ensuring availability of products, and therefore healthy competition, unlike some other states.  It was important for the agency to make sure proposed premium increases were affordable but also sufficient to keep the health plans financially stable.
Mr. Chamberlain presented a summary slide of Pool 1 proposed rates, which assumed no changes to plan design, network design, or options available.  The overall increase was 9.8%.  Medical trend (the combination of the cost change of a medical service or product times its utilization rate) was 4.6% and pharmacy trend 14% to 17%.
The Executive Director stated that there would be an in-depth discussion about rates and possible benefit changes on January 4.  Today staff would only provide a brief overview of its current thinking after having reviewed the non-Medicare plan proposed rates.

One possible change was to raise the deductible from $300 (individual) / $600 (two-person family) / $900 (family of three or more) to $500 / $1,000 / $1,000.  Another was to move HPHC to a closed formulary, as all other plans already had closed formularies.  
Staff had learned that CVS had been charging different rates to the agency and to Tufts.  Staff would perform a market scan, and if the agency was found to be paying more than 1% over the market rate for pharmaceuticals, the agency would re-contract early for pharmacy rates.  The Executive Director stated that the agency needed to consider whether and how to implement a fourth tier for pharmacy copays, and/or a carve-out for specialty drugs, which might not be possible to implement for FY18.
Another option was to change the design of the networks.

The Executive Director stated that staff was in conversation about viable legislation that could set a preferential rate or cap rates at which the GIC reimbursed providers, as GIC health costs were paid through taxes.

Commissioner Choate asked where plans and providers would feel the pain of increased prices.  The Executive Director stated that the fully insured plans had been responsive to the agency’s hard push to reduce proposed premium increases.  Unfortunately, these plans only accounted for a small portion of the agency’s expenses.

Commissioner Choate asked why rate renewals and potential benefit changes were examined every two years.  The Executive Director stated that the upcoming health plan procurement could mean big changes for FY19.  A strategic question was how far to go now.  The agency needed a multi-year strategy in order to manage trend and did not have the luxury to coast for a year.  Staff was prepared to make changes now in order to put the agency on more stable footing ahead of the FY19 changes.
Commissioner McAnneny asked on what basis providers increased prices when wage increases and inflation were both down.  Mr. Chamberlain stated that approximately half of the increases came from labor and health care cost increases.  The rest had to do with the combination of services provided, the levels of intensity, and new technologies.  The Executive Director stated that health care cost increases would not slow down until there was a change in the way care was delivered.
The Chair stated that system wide, there was a per-person per-year increase in health care spending.

There was a discussion about the effects of increased utilization.
The Executive Director stated that GIC members used proportionally more high-cost providers for basic care.  The agency needed to find a way to make these providers available for complex situations, while incentivizing members to utilize lower-cost providers for routine care.
The Budget Director stated that GIC membership was getting older, which was also affecting costs.

Commissioner Thompson asked if the SmartShopper program had produced any results, and stated that all plans should be required to incorporate it.  The Executive Director stated that staff could update the Commission at a later meeting. time.  To date, usage had been low, and the agency hoped to find ways to increase it.  Perhaps employee unions could help promote the program.
Commissioner Dolan stated that a 9% premium increase would represent well over 100% of any new revenue a municipality could hope to bring in.  A municipality’s ability to increase revenue outside of property taxes was very limited.  Such high premium increases would create a high risk of unemployment.

The Executive Director highlighted some possibilities for reducing costs.  She stated that 50% of members who used the IRBO providers could be exposed to incentives to seek care at preferred providers.  This would discourage members from seeking high-cost care.  Also, high-cost providers could be removed from wide-network plans, and the number of wide-network plans could be limited.  She also noted that the agency’s tiering program only applied to a finite number of specialties.
Commissioner Thompson stated that the agency should be looking into preferential provider rates.  Commissioner Yang stated that this was a meaningful concept, and that there were different ways to do so.  The Executive Director stated that staff would welcome input on this.  She also felt it would be reasonable to compare the agency’s provider rates to Medicare’s.  Commissioner McAnneny stated that she understood the thought process of preferential provider rates for the GIC, but that she would also be interested in the ability to offer products that would move the market more broadly.  The Executive Director stated that more modeling would be completed before the next meeting.

Legislative Report  
The Executive Director stated that an article about the potential future of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) had been emailed to the Commissioners ahead of the meeting, but that the agency was not putting forth a position on the matter.

The General Counsel stated that the state Legislature had amended the statutes on prescription eye drops.  This would not have a meaningful impact on the GIC.  In fact, staff was not sure why the Legislature had considered the agency’s section necessary, as the GIC already followed its directive to comply with Medicare Part D guidelines on early refills.

The General Counsel stated that the U.S. Senate could possibly use the budget reconciliation process to repeal and delay sections of the ACA, with the largest impact to be seen in 2018.  For some people, this would mean loss of health insurance coverage.  The tax programs that funded ACA provisions were expected to be cut, including the Cadillac Tax.  1095-B filings were also expected to potentially stop.
MAGIC Update

The Chief Information Officer (CIO) stated that the Information Technology (IT) Department had spent the past few years working on a capital project of developing a new generation eligibility database.  A communication campaign had begun, with staff informing the Payroll User Group that the system would be rolled out soon.
The CIO showed screenshots of the agency’s current 30-year-old database compared to the new one in development.  The agency’s Operations Department, as well as Boston Data Group (BDG), had worked with IT on rules the database needed programmed.  The plan was to convert existing data in mid-February and run both systems in parallel for a few months in order to mitigate any risks.  Staff would keep the Commission informed.

Executive Director’s Report

· Municipal News: The Executive Director reported that the City of Haverhill and the Town of Hingham would be joining the GIC for health insurance benefits effective July 1, 2017, adding approximately 4,000 contracts.  No municipalities would be leaving.
· Massachusetts Association of Health Plans (MAHP) Panel: The Executive Director reported that she had participated in the November 18 MAHP annual meeting and stood ground on the high charges and market clout of particular hospital providers.
· Harvard School of Public Health: The Executive Director reported that she had taught a session about career tracks and how to select a health plan.
· Toys for Tots: The Executive Director reported that the agency would collect toys for the organization the following day.
· Personnel Update: The Executive Director reported that the head of the Public Information Unit would retire at the end of the year, and thanked her for her many years of service.  Tracy Reimer had joined the Policy & Program Management Department and Charles O’Brien had been hired as an Auditor.  The Executive Director also congratulated Commissioner Yang on winning the Greater Boston Chamber of Commerce award.
Next Meeting
The next scheduled meeting of the Commission, as determined by the Chair, will be held on Wednesday, January 4, 2017 at 9:00 a.m. The Executive Director stated that staff would try to keep it as short as possible, as she recognized that staying until 11:00 could be difficult for some commissioners.
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 10:30 A.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Roberta Herman, M.D.

Executive Director

Appendix A

Documents Distributed at December 15, 2016 Commission Meeting

A. Minutes of the meeting November 17, 2016

B. FY17 Budget Presentation for All Accounts

C. Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports as of December 14, 2016

D. GIC FY15 Audit Results presentation

E. Review of Health Plan Administration in FY15 – Executive Summaries: Harvard Pilgrim Health Care, Neighborhood Health Plan,  Tufts Health Plan, and CVS Caremark

F. FY18 Financial Discussion presentation
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